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A G E N D A

Adam Eikamp

Pastor Josh Martyn

Adam Eikamp

Adam Eikamp

Sue Tigges

Jonathan Brown

Adam Eikamp

Adam Eikamp

Pastor Josh Martyn

Ed Borchert

John Chesterman or Sue Minter

Pastor Josh Martyn

Adam Eikamp

CALL TO ORDER

OPENING DEVOTIONS

QUORUM RECORDED; 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF AGENDA

APPROVAL OF JANUARY 31, 2021 
CONGREGATIONAL MINUTES

FINANCIAL REVIEW

TREASURER’S REPORT

APPROVAL OF COMMITTEE REPORTS

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

PASTOR'S REPORT

PRESENTATION OF 2022 BUDGET AND APPROVAL

NOMINATION COMMITTEE REPORT AND
ELECTIONS

CLOSING LITANY 

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING
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 V I A  Z O O M

President Sue Tigges called the Annual Meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.

Pastor Derek Rosenstiel opened the meeting with a devotion from Martin

Luther centered around 1st Corinthians 16:13-14. 

President Sue declared that we have a quorum as there are 72 Holy Trinity

members in attendance via zoom, 48 members are required for a quorum.

She announced that Bill O’Dell is the parliamentarian and Michele Faubel

is the secretary for the meeting. Voting on any voting issues will be done

by ballot sent over zoom, if members call in they can verbally vote so

everyone gets a vote. 

President Sue reviewed the meeting agenda. Comments will be limited to

a 1-minute time limit. 

Tami Ernster moved to approve the January 26,2020 Annual Meeting

minutes, Gretchen Kueter seconded the motion. The motion carried. 

Financial Review: Sue Tigges and Marlee Tart along with the office staff

have been in the process of transitioning the church books to QuickBooks.

Through that process all accounts have been looked at and accounted for.

This will satisfy the audit requirements. 

Treasurer’s Report:  Treasurer Jonathan Brown referred to the report

which is a summary of 2020 income and expenses. In the report, he

included the data from 2018 and 2019 to see if there were any trends. In

2020, we received PPP (Paycheck Protection Plan) money due to Covid-19

in the amount of $91,500 that helped the church’s budget. The church

paid off the $15,000.00 Line of Credit, so that balance is now $0. The Line

of Credit is renewed every September. The ending balance of the General

operating account balance is $45,250.29. The Operating Income minus

Expense difference for the year was $22,405.03.  The pledged/unpledged

giving was below what was originally pledged.  

P A G E  0 6



The Hand bell choir position be suspended for the year. 

The hours for the Accounts Payable and Accounts Receivable positions

be reduced to 15 hours each starting June 1. 

Neither Pastor Josh or Pastor Derek would receive an increase in wages

in the year 2021. 

The current Youth and Family Minister position and benefits would be

terminated 05/31/21. 

· Part-time Youth Minister position would be created effective June 1. 

Committee Reports: President Sue Tigges called everyone’s attention to

the reports in the Annual Report and encouraged everyone to read them if

they have not had the opportunity to do that. A motion was not needed to

approve the committee Reports. 

President’s Report:  President Sue Tigges went through her written

report. She introduced the council members. She said a huge thanks for

the Pastors, staff and council on all the difficult decisions that 2020

brought all of us. She talked about the deficit that was originally at

$84,168.65. To try to lessen the deficit and do some restructuring, the

Personnel committee recommending the following: 

With these changes, the deficit would now be at $55,492.18.  

Pastor’s Report: Pastor Josh Martyn asked people to read his report if

they haven’t had the opportunity to do that. He stated although the

building of Holy Trinity was not open, the ministries never stopped, and

reached more people throughout the world than ever before.

Confirmation, Bible Explorer’s, Sunday School, family ministry activities,

men and women bible studies, committee meetings, council meetings

and most importantly weekly worship services were held. A huge thank

you to the church for the new sound and video system that will allow

HTLC to do live stream week in and out. A huge thank you to the staff,

Pastor Derek and the council members to have the conversations that

were had during 2020. 

Associate Pastor’s Report: Pastor Derek referred to his written report,

with 2020 being the year it was, there was still a lot of community of faith,

love and support to all.The churches outreach ministries continued to

have a positive impact upon the lives of many. He has enjoyed speaking to

the many people of Holy Trinity. He also said a word of thanks to Pastor

Josh, the staff and council for all the love, and conversations throughout

the past year.  

P A G E  0 7



Approval of Constitution Amendments:  Adam Eikamp moved That Holy

Trinity Lutheran Church’s Constitution be amended per amendments

made to the Model Constitution for Congregations at the 2019 Church

wide Assembly. Dave Assmus seconded that motion. Motion Carried. 

Presentation of 2021 budget and approval: Financial Treasurer Marlee Tart

pointed out pledges were down a little bit from 2020. The PPP money has

helped the cash flow of the church. She screen shared the budget and

discussed some keys points. With the work of the finance committee and

council the deficit is showing $55,492.18.   

At the January 16th Council Meeting, Council moved to approve the 2021

budget. Lisa Borchert seconded the motion. Much discussion followed

with concerns expressing about how to handle the deficit. The vote was

Ayes:  79. Nays 51. Motion Carried. 

Kate Stierman moved to reduce $2500.00 from the stewardship meal for

the line item in the 2021 budget. Adam Eikamp seconded that motion.

Motion Carried. 

Chris Kueter moved to amend the amount to $2000.00 for the

stewardship line instead of the $2500.00. Darrell Kalmes seconded the

motion. Motion Carried. 

Call to Question was moved by Dale Bjerning and Darrell Kalmes

seconded. The motion carried. 

President Sue Tigges called for the vote of the Proposed 2021 Budget with

amendments. The vote was Ayes: 79, Nays 51. Motion Carried

Dale Bjerning moved to make an amendment to direct council to present

the 2022 budget within $5000.00 of being balanced. Duane Ernster

seconded the motion. 

Lots of discussion on how this needs to be a whole church solution instead

of a council solution. Lots of cuts were made in 2020, and to be within

$5000 would mean many more changes. 

Ayes 31, Nays 96. Motion Failed. 

P A G E  0 8



Nominating Committee Report and Elections: 
Adam Eikamp presented the ballot as printed in the annual report. He

pointed out that there were some vacancies. The Nominating Committee

is continuing to work on filling these positions and the Council will then

appoint the nominees to fill the positions. 

Adam Eikamp moved to elect the individuals on the ballot. Dale Bjerning

seconded the motion. The motion carried.

The following were elected: 

President            Adam Eikamp                 one-year term—expires 1/22
Vice President   Amanda Matson              one-year term—expires 1/22

Council members at Large           two-year term—expires 1/23
               Fellowship -                     Kate Stierman   

               Financial Secretary         Ed Borchert

               Building and Grounds    Alex Beck

               Family and Ministry        Tami Ernster     

               Stewardship                    Vacant – to be appointed by council

Synod Assembly Delegates         one-year term—expires 1/22
               Tami Ernster

               Duane Ernster

               Ron Tigges

               Sue Tigges

Alternate Delegates                       one-year term—expires 1/22
               Gary Sewell

               Linda Sewell

Dubuque Area Congregations United     one-year term—expires 1/22
               Barb Rank

               Lisa Anderson

Nominating Committee for 2021               one-year term—expires 1/22
               Mary Strom

               Linda Sewell

               Committee member to be appointed by Council

Pastor Josh led the congregation in a closing litany that all ELCA

congregations are using. 

President Sue Tigges adjourned the meeting at 1:08 pm

Submitted by Michele Faubel, Holy Trinity Council Secretary
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Current team members: Chairman-Darrell Kalmes,

Finance-Gary Sewell, Alex Beck, Ryan Borchert, John

Chesterman

The following large projects were completed or finished

in 2021.

LFC clearstory window fix
Rolling River completed flashing of the east-facing

windows this year. We now hope the ceiling tile will stay

unstained. We have discovered a leak at the north gable

of the LFC that still needs to be identified and corrected.

LFC sound improvement
We sold our monster speakers that were difficult to

handle and position correctly and used the money to

buy two smaller powered speakers that are wall

mounted and aimed to reduce almost all echo in the

LFC. LifeLine has ordered a new mixer and wall-mount

rack for the speakers. This will allow us to further

organize the closet that is now cluttered with an

antiquated travel-cased amplifier/mixer. This will

provide sound for the future to stream services from the

sanctuary directly into the LFC.

Noah’s Ark improvements
Noah’s Ark new two-year-old classroom was completed

in early February. The nursery has been redecorated and

is now better equipped to serve its original function.

Part of the three-year-old room was upgraded for use

with more one-year-olds. A grant secured by Jenifer

Montgomery paid for the one-year-old expansion project

and allowed us to add cabinets and new countertops in

the fellowship hall kitchen. Adding the cabinets, allowed

us to move Noah’s Ark food stuffs out of a closet off the

boiler room.

B U I L D I N G  A N D
G R O U N D S
Submitted by Darrell Kalmes 



Maintenance area and garage
Once the kitchen had been updated, we reorganize and consolidate all

maintenance tools and supplies to the closet formerly used for Noah’s Ark food

stuffs. All maintenance equipment and supplies are now in that one room, and

no longer mixed in the same areas as janitorial supplies and equipment. The

garage has been reorganized and tools reconditioned and sorted. Lawn and

snow equipment has been serviced and repaired.

Snow removal on weekends
We had a significant snow removal task managed by Alex Beck this year. The

snow crew met 7 times in 2021 and was attended all 7 times by Gary Sewell in

addition to those below.

The volunteer roster was:

*Sat 12/12 Dave/Ruth Assmus

*Sat 1/16

*Sun 1/17 the video crew (Bill O'Dell and Ryan Borchert)

*Sun 1/23 Martin Lohrmann

*Sun 1/31 Phil Larson and Jack Dye

*Sat 2/13 John Chesterman

*Sun 2/21 Alex Beck and fiancée Sam

Flat roof repair
December of last year the Insurance company invoked a clause in our policy to

enter into an appraisal and arbitration process. This process gained us nothing,

and the insurance company refused to extend the settlement deadline. At the

advice of our Public Appraiser, we hired a law firm at the end of June to

represent us in a court suite. The insurance company to date maintains the

position that they will only replace the portion of the roof that was directly

damaged. Roofing companies we have dealt with tell us old cannot be patched

to new. We will continue to monitor and patch the roof as needed until our case

works its way through the courts. Like everything else, the courts are backed up

because of COVID. At this time our court date has been set for August of 2023.

Volunteers needed
If you are willing to support our mission by properly maintaining and improving

our base of our operations and our physical presence in the community, you

have all the skill needed.



OUTREACH

Another year with Covid-19 made finishing some of our outreach goals difficult but

this is what we accomplished. We had 4 very successful food distributions outside

serving  an estimated total of 1,707 people, 569 families and 31,057lbs of food. We are

so excited and blessed to share in this ministry with St. Stephen’s Food back and

several other churches and organizations in our community. 

We provided 2 Mission meals, wrote cards and letters to HTLC visitors and inactive

members, bought a mini refrigerator to expand our mini pantries, distributed

Thanksgiving groceries and supplied a few Christmas gifts to in need families. 

We received 2 Foundation Grants which will be used this spring. As we close out

another year, we continue to work on projects and are still collecting food and warm

clothing ( check out the list on the ushers table).

I want to personally thank all of you who have helped your Outreach committee to

Live Christ’s Call to Love and Serve All!

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  G R E T C H E N  K U E T E R



W O R S H I P

February 7, we began in-person Sunday

worship again although that didn’t

actually happen until 14 February due to

weather! There were a lot of restrictions

connected to this milestone such as:

pre-registration, temperature checks, no

communion distribution, roped off

pews, and entry and exit changes.

March, for Lent, worship packets were

prepared and distributed. By Holy Week,

we started offering communion via

prepackaged individual bread and wine

cups. We were able to move from

streaming Zoom to YouTube with the

installation of new equipment

purchased from Lifeline.

Mid-May, more steps forward -- Fewer

roped off pews, no signup required,

could sing softly with masks on, the

offering plate was placed on the table

in back of the sanctuary and we began

to utilize ushers and readers again. 

June saw the opening of all pews and

Altar Guild was reactivated.

July saw return of hymnals and bibles

into the pews.

Continued steps forward are planned as

soon as the latest Covid wave ebbs.

Important Events for Worship Team during

2021:

A Return to Worship

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  D I A N E  K A L M E S



Time was moved to 5:30 for Lent

and Advent seasons to allow time

for church groups to meet

afterwards without feeling rushed

or getting too late.

A mid-week non-seasonal Dinner

Church format was introduced in

September but stopped in

November due to increase in

Covid numbers. As yet, no date

has been discussed for

reinstatement.

In April, we replaced the

Clavinova piano with a portable

Casio keyboard and a new

sanctuary case was built for it. 

The unrepairable Clavinova was

sold “as is” and the money from

the sale was put into the Worship

Budget. 

The cost of the new keyboard was

covered by donations. 

This portable Casio was used at

the outdoor service in September

for Rally Sunday and then again

for Dinner Church in the LFC from

September through mid-

November.

The bathroom in the sacristy was

converted to a closet. All costs

associated with the conversion

were covered by private

donations.

Mid-Week Worship

New Piano in Sanctuary

Sacristy Closet

In March, an Organ Repair

campaign began and $5000 was

raised for repairs to the stops and

some of the pipes. 

In June, these pipes were removed

and taken to the Dobson Company

for refurbishing.

A few weeks later, the pipes were

destroyed in a fire at the factory. 

Good News! Fifty-percent of the

replacement cost for new pipes has

been received from the Insurance

company with the remainder (less

deductable) to be paid out when

the pipes are installed. 

The money raised will be used to

cover the cost of the deductable

and to pay for the stops (done back

in June but not yet billed) and any

other expenses that may not be

covered by insurance.

Happy New Year – the pipes were 

 installed 17-19 January, 2022!

Organ Repairs



WORSHIP
VOLUNTEER
OPPORTUNITIES

Like many volunteer teams, we are

struggling to get new people

involved.Please consider giving of your

time to help us improve and enhance

our Worship experience. Per Standing

Rule #30.08 membership should rotate

in two-year terms.

Funeral Coordinator

Altar Guild

Decorating Coordinator/Team 

Music Selection Coordinator/Team for

8:30 Service

Worship Assistant (communion setup,

communion distribution, greeter, usher,

reader)

Audio/Visual Operator

Altar Supply

Opportunities To Get Involved:

Worship Team Committee
Chairperson

Secretary

Council Liaison

Member-at-large

2021 Members:

           Jill Klinebriel – Contemporary Music Director

           Dr. Chuck Barland – Music Director

           Tony Quinn (over 2 years – will drop from team in 2022)

           Phil Larsen (over 2 years – will drop from team in 2022)

           Terry Hoefflin (over 2 years – has dropped from team – September 2021)

           Diane Kalmes (2 years – will drop from team in 2022)



PARISH EDUCATION AND
FAMILY MINISTRY

The following volunteers were members of the committee during 2021 and included

Dan Wild, Betsy Wild, Emily Wild, Mary Mills, Amanda Staade, Joni Wlochal, Bill

Wlochal, Sara McCaw, Amanda Kelly, Karley Galusha, Kate Stierman, Jenifer

Montgomery and Tami Ernster.

Parish Education
Until the Youth Minister position is replaced, small teams were set up to continue the

education programming for the elementary, middle school, and high school

programs.

The elementary team is Kate Stierman, Jenifer Montgomery, Amanda Staade and

Tami Ernster.

The middle school team includes Chris Bode, Andy and Kim Lee and the pastors. 

The high school team includes Adam Eikamp, Paul and Sarah Burandt, Sally Haug

and the pastors.

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  T A M I  E R N S T E R



P A R I S H
E D U C A T I O N
Sunday School 
Due to Covid, the first half of the year again was

at-home packets provided by Sara McCaw. The

story and projects were put in to take home

packets and given to families with Sunday

School-aged children. The elementary team

rebranded the Sunday School program and

renamed the group Trinity Kids. Rally Day

occurred on September 12th. Games were set

up in the upper parking lot and in the fenced-

in grass area. The program purchased a bounce

house and the children had a great time there

and at the face painting table. There was also a

pie-the-pastor event. Burgers, hot dogs, and

chips were provided for a meal. 

Bibles were distributed to students later in

September for 3rd graders, 3-year-olds and

bible explorers/confirmation.

Adult Education
Adult Ed opportunities were offered again on

Sunday mornings in the fall. A variety of topics

were presented. Everyone was encouraged to

attend.

Confirmation
Confirmation classes and Bible Explorers were

back in person for the fall. 

Noah’s Ark
This program offers infant and one-year-old

rooms for child care and preschool rooms for

ages 2 through 5. They continue to participate

in the 4/5-year-old free preschool program.

Splash
The Splash curriculum provided by Augsburg

Fortress is given to parents of birth to three-

year-old children. Diane Lichti continues to

faithfully order the supplies and makes sure

materials are distributed to the families.



F A M I L Y
M I N I S T R Y

The committee offered many opportunities for the

congregation and friends to participate in

throughout the year.  Many people attended the

events and the Committee thanks them for their

participation. 

Activities for this year included:
February               
Students and other volunteers made valentines for

the elderly members of our church 

April                     
A holy week walk with 10 stations were set up around

the church regarding the last days      

of Christ.

May  
Planting the Gardens or Grace and a Pentecost Party.

June                   
A party was held to celebrate Sara’s 16 years of

service and to say goodbye.

July       
Movie and popcorn in the fellowship hall, Family

swim night at East Dubuque pool.

August  

Swiss Valley Park picnic and creek stomping.

September          

Rally Day and picnic at the church.

October                
Trunk or treat in the parking lot.

Because of increasing Covid numbers, the balance of

the year’s Family Ministry programming was

postponed. 

We will start up again in January or February.



Board Members:
 Jason Duba – Chair & HTLC Church Council Liaison

 Ellen Sinkey – Vice Chair

 Kate Stierman – Treasurer

 Marina Evanovich – Secretary

 April Moldenhauer

 Emily Sewell

 Jessica Rheault

 Lindsay Backhaus

The Noah’s Ark Board and Staff are proud of the

accomplishments we’ve made as a team during 2021.

This was another year where we were affected by the

Covid-19 Pandemic. We strive to focus on our mission

as an outreach ministry of Holy Trinity Lutheran

Church. We are critical to the Dubuque community in

many ways and we thank this wonderful congregation

for all your support and encouragement.

Noah’s Ark currently has 6 classrooms for children

between the ages of 12 weeks through 5 years old. In

2021 we opened two brand new classrooms, thanks to

the financial contributions from HTLC Members,

Noah’s Ark Families, and DHS Grant Funds. 

Currently we have 57 students enrolled and 19 staff

members – and 36 children under the age of three on

our wait list.

Despite the national child care crisis, Noah’s Ark was

able to remain open for all regularly scheduled days

of operation. Covid-19 cases and exposures and lack of

staffing is proving to make it difficult for centers to

remain open. We are proud of this accomplishment,

as we know parents need to get to work, and in order

to get to work, they need us caring for their children.

N O A H ' S  A R K
S U B M I T T E D  B Y  J A S O N  D U B A



Noah’s Ark received an exceptional report during the annual licensing visit in

August. We were complimented on our attentive and qualified staff, strong

curriculum planning, physical building amenities, reputation in the community,

among other celebrations.

There are so many who are deserving of thanks – We thank all the people spreading

the good news about Noah’s Ark in the community. Word of mouth is essential to

our success. We thank those of you in the HTLC Community who supported children

at Noah’s Ark with scholarships and through our annual “Noah’s Ark November”

fundraiser. We thank Lorice, Cathy & Lisa in the HTLC office for their unending

support as we transitioned our finances to Honkamp. We thank Darrell and Diane

Kalmes for their endless support. They served as our "project managers" as we

remodeled and made improvements to classrooms and came to our rescue many

times in the absence of a Maintenance person. We thank the parents of the children

who attend. We thank our incredible, dedicated staff. If you see them around the

building please take the opportunity to affirm and thank them for their relentless

work on behalf of our children. It is impossible to overstate the importance of being

a child care provider – it is not easy work, and it is something truly done from the

heart. 

To everybody that has played a role in helping Noah’s Ark reach its 45th year – as the

now longest standing preschool in Dubuque – THANK YOU! More then anything, we

thank the children who attend, for giving us a reason to do such important work!



NOAH'S ARK FISCAL BUDGET
WITH PROPOSED CHANGES



OFFICE MANAGER

This past year has been a year of challenges,

hopes, and joy. 

We have instituted some new procedures in

the office with the intention to create a

more unified and efficient workplace. In the

months to come, we will be evaluating our

use of time, the tasks we are asked to do,

and the responsibilities we currently have.

The purpose of these questions is to create

efficiencies, reduce spending and allocate

our time in the best possible way. 

Looking Ahead
Now on to some exciting news. We are

creating a Volunteer Program that will

coordinate all church volunteers and the

volunteer needs for Holy Trinity. We have

created a Volunteer Coordinator position

that JoAnn Kopp has graciously agreed to

serve for the next year. Ironically this

position is a volunteer position.

Is your committee having an event and

needs help? Our volunteer coordinator will

help. Are you interested in volunteering but

not sure where to help? Contact our

volunteer coordinator. We are still working

out the details but hope to get this up and

running soon.

 

Ok, this is a great one. As you may know, we

have a new database called “Breeze”. This

past year the staff have been getting

familiar with the program. In the near

future, we plan to launch a “member” portal

on our website. This will contain the church

directory where you will be able to update

your own information, look up an address

and view your personal giving statement. 

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  L O R I C E  A M L I N

In the coming months, we will be asking

your permission to share your information

in our directory and ask you for current

contact information. As you can imagine

this is a huge undertaking. Be patient with

us, we will get there!

I personally want thank Cathy Nolan and

Lisa Borchert for their hard work and

dedication. The office has had many

changes. They have been positive and an

important part of what happens here at

Holy Trinity The most difficult challenge

this year has been the reduction in their

hours from 20 hours per week to 15 hours

per week. We have found it difficult for

them to get their daily tasks and the

congregations demands completed within

the reduced hours. 

I would also like to thank Chuck Barland

and Jill Klinebriel. You are a pleasure to

work with and bring joy to the office. 

Last but not least, I want to thank Pastor

Josh and Pastor Derek for their support. I

am truly blessed to work with these

wonderful and dedicated colleagues.



2021 HOLY TRINITY
LUTHERAN STATISTICS
S U B M I T T E D  B Y  L O R I C E  A M L I N





M U S I C
M I N I S T R Y

As I type this report, I am concluding 32

years of ministry in church music. That

includes 4.5 years of full time work at

HTLC, 14 years of contracted work and

currently 5 years of part-time

employment as Director of Music. Thank

you for providing me the opportunity to

share the Good News of Jesus Christ

these many years at HTLC. I look forward

to many more years of making music to

the Glory of God.

Trinity Chorale was able to gather again

this fall. We began singing in worship in

October and are delighted to be back

offering music during our services. We

welcomed several new singers too but

remain very interested in having more

volunteers join us.

Our bell choir, Trinity Ringers, was

restarted in 2017. Because of budget

reductions, this group been has

temporarily suspended.When we last

met, we had 10 members.We are hopeful

that we’ll begin meeting again in 2022 if

at all possible. If that happens, we would

like to add one more person and have a

few people who would be willing to serve

as substitutes.

Trinity Brass has also had no gatherings

since early 2020. When it is deemed safer,

I will be reaching out to those members

to determine if they are able to prepare

music for our services.

Jill Kleinbriel, our Director of

Contemporary Music, has been in that

position since early 2018.She has been a

valued colleague in music ministry at

Holy Trinity. I have also enjoyed working

our praise team for our annual Christmas

Eve service! 

In 2021 we began contracting with

Dobson Pipe Organ Builders of Lake City,

Iowa to service and tune our 1982

Holtkamp pipe organ. Upon inspection of

our instrument, it was brought to my

attention that a number of our pedal

pipes were in need of repair. We

embarked on a limited campaign to raise

funds and HTLC members rose to the

need. Crew members of Dobson came to

remove our damaged pipes last summer.

A week later, however, the Dobson

company suffered a catastrophic fire.

Their entire building was destroyed and

our pipes were among the property lost.

We have been working with the Dobson

company and our insurance company

and we should have our replacement

pipes returned and installed in January

2022.   

Looking to the future, I would like to

begin a schedule of keyboard lessons for

any member (youth through senior

citizen) who may be interested in

developing basic piano and/or organ

skills. If there’s a desire, I’m willing to

explore options for youth music

opportunities either as a group or

nurturing an individual’s ability. 

Lastly, I hope we can begin to think about

a plan to improve and update our pipe

organ which is 40 years old this year and

has had no major work since its

installation in 1982.We are grateful to the

members who made the investment in

this pipe organ in the early 1980s and

now it is our opportunity to make sure

our beautiful organ will continue to play

for another 50 years.

I’m looking forward to 2022 and beyond!

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  D R .  C H A R L E S  B A R L A N D
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Stephen Ministry is focused on providing high quality,

confidential, distinctly Christian care to people who are

facing some of life’s challenging personal situations.

Stephen Ministers are patient listeners for those who are

struggling through a difficult time in life—experiencing

grief, divorce, job loss, chronic or terminal illness, or

some other life crisis. When they meet with their care

receivers, they bring along with them the good news of

Christ’s love and forgiveness knowing that God is the

“cure giver”.

The pandemic has changed the way our Stephen

Ministers have been able to provide care. The primary

venue is to provide this care in person, and Stephen

Ministers have had to adapt to providing care via phone

calls only.

 We wish to thank all our Stephen Ministers who were

actively serving care receivers during 2020, some for

many years, and some whose care receivers have passed

away.  Their dedication is amazing, and we ask that you

continue to pray for them. 

Dan Wild, Kathy Lindenberg and Magi Wehner are

serving as the Stephen Ministry Leaders, and it is our

hope to see this important ministry continue to grow

and flourish at HTLC, to build more awareness and

ownership in our congregation, and then see where God

leads us. 

This year more than any other in recent times has

caused anxiousness, suffering and loss for many in our

community. But, we have not seen an increase in

requests for Stephen Ministers. We are all called to love

and care for one another as part of our caring ministry. 

 Part of that caring is to talk to those you know who

would benefit from Stephen Ministry and refer them to

the pastors or us. 

Please continue to pray for this ministry and pray about

whether you would like to become a Stephen Minister

yourself. 

S U B M I T T E D  B Y  D A N  W I L D ,  K A T H Y  L I N D E N B E R G ,
A N D  M A G I  W E H N E R

" B E A R  ON E  A NO T H E R ’ S  B U R D E N S . "

G A L A T I A N S  6 : 2



A D A M  E I C A M P ,
C O U N C I L  P R E S I D E N T

Hello all HTLC members,

As I write my annual President’s report, I

am reminded of all the amazing

ministries we accomplished this year.

We began the year with an all online

version of our annual meeting. We were

then able to reopen in person services in

February and continue our online services

for those not fully comfortable attending. 

In March we began Zoom All committee

night and were able to do more planning

as a group. Our finance team created a

new bar chart to better understand

Expense vs Income reports at a glance.

As the vaccine was available to more

people we returned to in-person council

meetings in April.

In May we returned to an 8:30 and 11:00

service schedule. Payroll was changed to

Quick books so we can do our own

payroll. May also Celebrated Sara

McCaw’s 16 years of service as the Youth

and Family Minister. 

Pastor Josh enjoyed a two month

sabbatical in June and Pastor Karla

Wildberger was able to serve as interim.

We added two speakers in the LFC to

improve sound quality.Our council did

the best we could to work with Guide

One (our insurance provider) on the roof

claim, but we were unable to come to a

solution. A lawsuit was started against

the insurance provider with Daly and

Black as our attorneys.

The Food pantry has been very successful.

In August a small refrigerator was added

for dairy and other perishables. We were

able to hold the Garage Sale and the

money went to the Youth Group.

Trinity Kids was kicked off in September

by the Youth and Family team as the new

Sunday school program. We were able to

come together for Dinner Church on

Wednesday’s.

In December we celebrated and said

good bye to Associate Pastor Derek

Rosenstiel as he was called to be a

Chaplain in Baraboo Wisconsin. 

Our Christmas Eve service was able to be

in person and we had good attendance in

person and online.

Throughout the year Noah’s Ark has been

growing. It is a great service to the whole

community. A 2 year old room added.

The Worship Committee raised monies to

repair the organ. Four pipes were sent to

Dobson. Unfortunately they had a major

fire at their facility.  The 4 damaged pipes

are now coming back for installation.

There have been many property repairs

and upgrades all year long. Many thanks

to those involved to keep our building

looking great. 

The committees were smaller in number

this year but accomplished a lot.

Unfortunately, this has exhausted some

of those committee members. So if you

are looking for somewhere to help, please

do. We need Sunday service readers,

greeters, ushers, and Sunday school

teachers. Ask a council member where

help is needed. I feel we did a lot of our

work by reaction to what was thrown at

us. We now have an excellent opportunity

to reset and plan ahead. The new council

has plans for a more proactive effort in

the upcoming year. For those of you who

are worshipping from home, I hope you

are all able to attend church in person

again soon. 
P A G E  3 8
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Grace and peace to you from God our Father and our Lord Jesus Christ,

It is hard to believe that it has been 5 ½ years since Holy Trinity Lutheran Church called me

to be the pastor of this beautiful community. So much ministry has happened over the past

5 ½ years, from writing a new constitution to a grief support group to mentoring and

teaching interns and going out into the community feeding all who are in need of food. It

has been a fantastic journey with you all, and I have learned so much about myself, this

congregation, and the gospel of Jesus Christ.

As I reflect over the years of ministry with you, I continue to see my leadership style as a

Servant Leader. A Servant Leader doesn’t lead from the top down but seeks to lead with the

people of God.This leadership style doesn’t serve well in a pastor-led church or fit in a

congregational-led church. A servant leader works best in a community-led congregation,

where the pastor and community lead together. A Servant Leader seeks to empower others

in their gifts, teach and train them in their ministries, and then step back and watch them

and Christ’s ministries grow and flourish. It takes a community, the Body of Christ, to come

together and proclaim God’s love for the world found in Jesus Christ through its many

ministries. 

And there have been many amazing ministries happening here at Holy Trinity this past year.

Within our Youth Program, confirmation had a fantastic year learning about the Creeds,

Lord’s Prayer, Baptism, and communion. We got to celebrate those who affirmed their faith

in Jesus Christ; Jacob Haug, Brooke Kelsch, Mark Kelsch, Audrey Kilgore, Isaac Lee, Brianna

Lovett, Jeremy O’Rourke, Hannah Pergande, Cal Reuter, Julia Stierman, and Sydney

Wesinger. During this past Fall, the confirmation began to learn about Martin Luther and the

Reformation. I am grateful to Chris Bode and Gretchen Kueter for helping to lead and

mentor these kids. 

I also want to thank Kari Chesterman and Jason Duba for assisting me in leading the Bible

Explorer program. Last year the Bible Explorers journeyed through the Old Testament

learning about the covenants God made and kept with God’s people, and during this past

fall, we began our journey through the New Testament.

I also want to thank Kate Stierman and Lisa Borchert for helping me lead the High School

program. Throughout the year the High School Youth continued to meet online and in

person when they could be outside. We covered a wide range of Bible studies to learn more

about what it means to be a community of faith. We currently have ten youth and three

adults attending the ELCA National Youth Gathering in Minneapolis, MN, July 24-28. Since

this event was postponed a year ago, we have had time to raise even more funds for the kids

to attend the trip. We currently need to raise $5,300 which the parents are forming a plan for

future fundraisers. 



I want to thank Kate Stierman, Jenifer Montgomery, and Tami Ernster for their

hard work with the Trinity Kids Sunday School program.If you have not had a

chance to go downstairs to the Fellowship Hall, please go down there and check

out the Trinity Kids area. They have done a remarkable job creating a space for

the kids and helping them learn more about the abundance of God’s love for

them.

Our Adult Education program also carried out some great bible studies

throughout this past year. I am grateful to Dave Assmus and Lenore Howard for

their outstanding leadership. We had many excellent topics we discussed

throughout the year while online, then had terrific conversations about “Who are

we now” when we came back together in person.  

We continued giving thanks and praise to Jesus Christ throughout the year in

our worship services every Sunday. We began the year strictly worshiping online

and started in-person worship shortly after Easter. Our worship attendance

rolled like a wave where we had 80 people in-person at church one Sunday and

then 40 the next. Yet our online attendance remains a strong presence with an

average of 110 people for the 8:30 am service, and 100 for the 11:00 am service.We

continue to have several worshipers staying home because they are not

comfortable coming to worship yet. Members have noted that they will feel

comfortable returning to in-person worship once COVID cases decrease and

remain low. All worshipers are deeply grateful to the church for the ability to

worship online. I have also received several emails from people across the

country complementing our worship service.

           

This past Fall we also tried having a Dinner Church on Wednesday evenings

before confirmation and choir rehearsal. We had a great time gathering around

a meal for fellowship, food, and worship. Throughout the Fall season we found

that gathering as the body of Christ around a meal was a holy and sacred

moment for everyone. The Worship Team is currently in the midst of

conversations about what the Wednesday night worship service will look like for

the future. For now, Kate Stierman has volunteered to organize meals on

Wednesday nights for anyone wishing to come and gather for fellowship.

With all the ministries that have happened throughout the year, none of them

would be possible without those who led with me on council, staff, and

committees. Like 2020, this past year had many challenges for the leadership. I

am so grateful to Adam Eikamp, Amanda Matson, Jonathan Brown, Ed Borchert,

Barb Rank, Jason Duba, Tami Ernster, Gretchen Kueter, Terry Hoefflin, and Lilly

Hoefflin. It was a problematic year facing the challenges of safely reopening the

church building and continuing the ministries of HTLC. I especially want to

thank those coming off of council; Adam Eikamp, Gretchen Kueter, Jason Duba,

Terry, and Lilly Hoefflin. Thank you all so much for everything you have done to

further the gospel of Jesus Christ here at HTLC. 



I am deeply thankful for such a fantastic staff who is always there for anyone

who comes to HTLC. Everyone on staff is so strong in their leadership to make

sure the ministry of Jesus Christ continued to flow through this congregation

during the pandemic. I am deeply grateful to Pastor Derek, Lorice Amlin, Lisa

Borchert, Cathy Nolan, Sara McCaw, Dr. Charles Barland, Jill Klinebriel, Al Pline,

Jenifer Montgomery, and the teachers of Noah’s Ark. I, along with the entire staff,

grieve the loss of Sara McCaw and Pastor Derek. I am so thankful for Sara’s 16

years of ministry here at Holy Trinity Lutheran Church and all she has done for

the children and their families. I am also grateful to Pastor Derek and his support

during his 2 years of ministry here at HTLC. It has been difficult not having them

with us, and I thank all of you for your support and patience as we work on

finding volunteers to continue HTLC’s ministries.I also celebrate and grieve the

retirement of Al Pline this past year and give thanks for his support, love, and

ministry as the church’s custodian. 

And I am so thankful to the Ministry Teams of HTLC. If it weren’t for those who

serve on Stewardship, Worship, Building and Grounds, Family Ministry, Parish Ed,

Outreach, Fellowship, and Noah’s Ark Team, the ministries at HTLC would not be

possible. Each team is involved with many unique ministries, and I hope you all

will take the time to read their report and see how you can get involved in their

ministries with them. 

Here at Holy Trinity Lutheran Church, we have so many people who step up and

help with worship, mailings, education, and keeping up the church grounds. I

honestly cannot thank you all enough for your incredible love and dedication to

HTLC.I want to personally thank Darrell and Diane Kalmes for the endless

volunteer hours they put in for the past several years, especially this past year.

Darrell and Diane were at the church every day, helping complete various

building projects and ensuring everything were set up and ready for

worship.Anytime something needed to be fixed, replaced, and thrown out,

Darrel and Diane were always there taking care of the situation. Thank you,

Darrell and Diane, for your love, support, and dedication to the gospel of Jesus

Christ here at HTLC. 

Along with the community, I also continue to grieve the loss of those who have

died this past year. Please continue to join me in praying for the families of Irene

Jecklin, Basant Persaud, Wayne Wohlers, Bob Clark, Jean Miner, Bob Smart, Alice

Martin, Harland Turner, Maxine Biedermann, and Ihlene Stockel. My heart goes

out to all the families, and I continue to pray for each one of you. I spent many

days counseling and walking alongside those who lost someone over the years

this past year. Many people continue to struggle grieving during the pandemic.

Please keep all those who lost someone over the years in your prayers. 



As we move into 2022, I remain hopeful that this pandemic will begin to fade

away and allow us to move forward into our new future.We are all tired and

exhausted of the stress the pandemic has played on our lives, and I pray this

coming year will be a year of healing, reconciliation, and reconnecting with God

and each other. One of the most important ministries for this community in this

coming year will be to come together as the body of Christ to worship our Lord

Jesus Christ and reconnect with one another through various fellowship

opportunities. I continue to encourage the council, staff, and committees to

provide opportunities for this community to come together in fellowship to

rekindle or build new relationships. In the weeks and months to come, there will

be new opportunities for fellowship. I hope you will join me and participate in

these ministries.

           

Since we have been apart for some time, I will be spending most of my days

reconnecting with the beautiful people of this church. Although I will be making

many phone calls to set up visitations, please give me a call, text message, email,

or better yet, come by the office to set up a time to meet with me.I would love to

get together with you and your family.

         

I am also looking forward to working with the Bible Explorer, Confirmation, and

High School Youth programs while managing the office, building our

outstanding worship services, supporting the council and committees, and

visiting all of you. I am so grateful to all of you here at Holy Trinity Lutheran

Church. You all are amazing people. Thank you for all you do here at HTLC. A

new adventure begins at Holy Trinity I look forward to what 2022 will bring for all

of us.If you have any questions or want to visit me, my door is always open. 

                                                                       

 Peace in the Light of Christ,                                                                                                     

 Pastor Joshua Martyn



Living Christ's Call To Love & Serve All
















